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A huge thank you to this 
monthôs sponsors: 

 LRS Designs  

Webselect 

Carole Smart is Citizen of the Year 
At yesterdayôs Annual Town 

Meeting, the winner of this 
yearôs Citizen of the Year award 
was announced. And what a  
popular choice it was. Carole 
Smart is an extremely busy, and 
effective, member of the     
Chudleigh Community.  

To name just a few of her 
activities: she was a founder 
member of Chudleigh Film     
Society. She runs the Wednesday 
Lunch Club. She is in the      
process of setting up a  Toddlers 
and Mums group. For a number 
of years, she was an active member of both the 
Summer and Winter Chudfest Committees, and 
she is currently part of the Neighbourhood    
Development Plan team.  

And sheôs a thoroughly nice person, too. 
Weôre hoping she can find time in her busy 
schedule to give us an interview for next monthôs 
issue of Chudleigh Phoenix. 

Due to a previous engagement, Carole 
was not present when the announcement was 
made yesterday. Her official presentation will be 
made at the next Full Council Meeting at 7pm on      
Monday 14th May. 

The Citizen of the Year award was     
introduced by the Town Council in 2012 to   
recognise individuals who, in a voluntary      
capacity, have served the town and its people and 
made Chudleigh a better place. The first recipient 
was Alan Brunton. Since then the award has been      
presented to Sue Metcalfe, Joan Prowse, Gillian 
Wood, Stewart Sapp, Mike Moyse, Alan       
Holman, Annie Holman, Felicity Cornish and 
Chris Evans. 

Other nominees for this yearôs award 
were: Wendy Bishop, Alan Brunton, Carl Gill, 
Malcolm Grose and Carol Ramsey.  

New Format Annual Meeting ñ and Cake! 

Each year, the Council is required to hold an 
Annual Town Meeting, an opportunity for     
residents to find out whatôs been going on over 
the previous year. Traditionally, this has taken 
the form of an evening meeting where each of the 
main organisations present verbal or written  
reports. 

This year, the Council decided to take a 
different approach and set up an exhibition in the 

Rest Centre. There were representatives from 
Devon Rural Housing Partnership and TDC on 
hand to discuss affordable housing. There was a 
display of initial thoughts regarding the Toddlersô 
Skate Park. Fair Trade and SEARCH were there, 
as were Pensioners, Writersô Circle, History 
Group and the British Legion. Chudleigh     
Phoenix was on hand to record the event.  

And there was free refreshments for all, 
with scrummy cakes provided by Sangers. 

ñThe idea of a new type of Annual   
Meeting was very well receivedò said Chudleigh 
Mayor, Cllr Mike Underwood, ñwith most people 
I spoke to much preferring the informal tone of 
the day and how much more informative it was. 
We had very interesting discussions with the 
residents who came today and we gathered 
enough information to influence our policies for 
the Neighbourhood Development Plan and the 
future of Chudleigh.ò (See full report, page 13) 

http://www.chudleighphoenix.co.uk
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From the Editor  

I want to start by offering   
congratulations to Carole 
Smart on her win of the Citizen 
of the Year award. Iôve worked 
with Carole on one project or 
another since 2007, and I know 
sheôs been doing her thing for a 
lot longer than that. She is an 
absolute power house. 

And well done to the 
other nominees as well. Each 
person has shown dedication to 
the town and the particular 
activities they are involved in. 

 One thing that became 
obvious when we moved to 
Chudleigh, having always lived 
in cities previously, is the    
importance of volunteers for the 
running of a small town,     
especially in a time when    
resources are getting ever  
tighter. There are so many 
things going on here; at last 
count, we had more than 70 
groups of one kind or another, 
all of which rely on, usually, a 
small group of people to keep 
them going. So hats off to    
everyone who volunteers. 

We had an interesting 
afternoon yesterday at the   
Annual Meeting. We met old 
friends; got to know new    
members of the community. And 
had the chance to reflect on the 

future of the town. 
One key point under 

discussion was the age    
demographic of Chudleigh, 
compared with the rest of 
Teignbridge. We are over-
represented in the youngest 
age groups and under-
represented in the over-65s. 
As the latter is the group that 
traditionally provides a high 
percentage of volunteers; 
and they also tend to be more 
regular users of local      
retailers, this may affect the 
sustainability of the        
community. An aspect to be 
looked out in the context of 
the current Housing Needs 
Survey, perhaps? Should we 
be building more bungalows 
and smaller properties    
suitable for older people to 
encourage more of them to 
live here? 

And talking about the 
Housing Needs Survey, I saw 
a suggestion online recently 
that it is all a waste of time, 
as decisions are made in 
advance and peopleôs views 
are not taken into account. 
Thatôs not true, of course.  

But what is true is 
that in order to make sure we 
get exactly what we need for 
the future of our community, 
we must have the facts. What 
are our requirements in 

The Childrenõs Voice 
No Childrenõs Voice on page 3 this month. We are taking a 

short break, but will be back very soon. 

Copy date 30th April for the May issue. Reserve your space in      
advance: editors@chudleighphoenix.co.uk or phone 854611. The  
editor reserves the right to edit copy for considerations of space. 
Views expressed in CP are not  necessarily those of the editor. 

 

A good booké 
 

The perfect way 
to spend a quiet 
moment 

 

Set in the sometimes 
murky world of         
international          
pharmaceuticals.   

Thrillers by Chudleigh 
author,  

Elizabeth Ducie 
 

www.elizabethducie.co.uk 

 

 

terms of numbers and types of 
properties; and also in the  
associated infrastructure?  

So, please do remember 
to fill in your copy of the   
Housing Needs Survey and 
return it before the closing date 
of 27th April. The more       
responses, the better the data 
on hand, and the stronger the 

arguments when dealing with 
developers and planning     
applications moving forward. 

And a final word about 
Red Earth Opera. Our concert, 
postponed due to snow, is now 
on 6th May. Hope to see you 
there. 

Kate 

mailto:editors@chudleighphoenix.co.uk
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Amenity Society News 

Chudleighôs Amazing Wildlife was the subject on 16th March 

when we listened to a splendid talk given by Dave Smallshire. 
He explained why we have such a rich variety of wildlife. The 
geology of the parish is varied with the main features being the 
Haldon Hills sandstone that is overlaid  with flint and gravel, 
and the lime stone outcrops at Chudleigh Rocks and Palace 
Quarry. There are many different habitats too, including     
Ancient Woodland, deciduous and conifer woods, heathland, 
some traditional meadows and of course the River Teign and 
its associated streams, pools and marshes. The flora and fauna 
in each habitat tend to differ from those in other areas and 
many of the species that can be seen are quite rare. Turtle 
doves are seen at Haldon as are crossbill and tree pipits along 
with several species of hawk including the hobby and even the 
occasional honey buzzard. On the heathland nightjars are    
recorded and, less often, Dartington warblers. The parish is of 
course well known for its bats and nine different species have 
been recorded. Other mammals worthy of mention are dormice, 
roe and fallow deer as well as otters in the River Teign.    
Chudleigh is also a great place to see orchids; nine different 
species have been found. 

A week later we had a joint meeting with Chudleigh 
WILD, when our speaker was John Walters, well-known    
biologist and ecologist who, amongst other things, is also an 
artist, photographer, writer and television consultant. The title 
of his talk was Swallows, Swifts and Martins but its scope was 
much wider than that. He used his video clips to illustrate   
snippets about the hairy legged bee and also described how 
long tailed tits roost in rows to keep warm. He has recorded 
nineteen in a single row! Martins mostly arrive on 1st May and 
leave us in early August. They are unfortunately declining in 
numbers and that is almost certainly due to loss of food      
supplies since modern agricultural techniques lead to much 
lower insect numbers than are found in the now rare traditional 
meadows. It was a thrilling talk that complemented the       
previous weekôs event.  

Our next talk, LNG (Liquid Natural Gas) is to be given 
on 20th April by Chudleigh Town Councillor, Peter Jackson 
who spent many years in South America. 

The visit to the Bell Tower at Exeter Cathedral was 
postponed because of severe weather conditions but it is     
intended to re-arrange it, possibly in October.   

Film Society News  
 

Our final film for the 2017-18 

Season will be screened on  
Friday 11th May. A United 
Kingdom (Cert 12A, 121 min), 
is a romantic drama based on 
extraordinary true events and 
has been kindly sponsored by 
Chudleigh History Group. 

1947; while in England 
studying law, Seretse Khama 
(David Oyelowo), the king of 
Bechuanaland (now Botswana), 
meets and falls for Ruth       
Williams (Rosamund Pike), a 
London office worker. Their 
whirlwind romance meets with 
fierce opposition from their 
families, and the British and 
South African governments and 
so their story unfoldsé 

Screening takes place at 8pm in the Woodway Room of 
Chudleigh Town Hall (Woodway St entrance); doors open at 
7.15pm. Admission is Ã6 on the door for non-members and     
refreshments are for sale beforehand. Full details can be obtained 
at www.chudleighfilmsociety.org or from 01626 852239. 

 
 

2018-9 
Season 

 
 

 
Our pamphlet for the 2018-19 Season is now available. 

You are very welcome to join/renew your membership sooner 
than later in order to avoid undue queuing at our first film night 
on 14th September (standard membership remains unchanged at 
Ã20pa + Ã2 per film). 

 

* A Coffee Morning will be held at the Rest Centre on Saturday 
21st April to raise funds for the Youth Centre. From 10am to 
11.30am.  

 

* We are holding our AGM on Monday 23rd April at 7.30pm, 
in the Sports Hall, at the Youth Centre. Everyone is welcome 
and at the end of the meeting refreshments will be available.  

 

* On Saturday 5th May we are inviting you to a Come Dine 
with Us Evening at the Youth Centre. A lovely three course 
meal will be provided and there will be entertainment. Soft 
drinks are availableðplease bring a bottle if you require wine 
or beer. Tickets available from Dandelion and from Sue 
Metcalfe on 853651.  

Youth Centre Update 

http://www.chudleighfilmsociety.org


 

 

Page 4 

Opening at 2pm on Saturday 28th April 

Good news! Chudleigh Pool is opening early again this year, on Saturday 
28th April  at 2pm. Not only that, but we have added more sessions and 
made some longer! 

There will now be Early Birds sessions on every weekday morning 
and they will all start earlier, at 6.45am (Saturdays still start at 8am) and if 
that wasnôt enough, we have brought back the Rookie Lifeguard sessions 
for 8 to 12 year olds, on Fridays. Later on in the season, we are hoping to 
start an Aquafit session, once a week.  

A pool leaflet will be coming through your doors soon. So donôt 
recycle it! Instead, why not walk on up to your local community pool to 
swim as often as you can. To encourage you, weôve added to the discount 
cards by introducing a 10 swim card for both adults and children. We look 
forward to seeing you soon. 

As the season progresses, do keep an eye on our Facebook page and 
website for updates. 

Saturday morning working parties to get the pool ready for the new 
season have already started, so if you have some time to spare for us, please 
come up after 9am, or email us on maintenance@chudleighpool.org.uk. We 
are also looking for kiosk volunteers, which entitles you to a free swim for 2 
of your children on the day. 

 


